
Wednesday, February 1, 2006:
 Jesus said: “My people, in the first reading David took a 
census of his people for adding to his army, and then he 
repented and had to choose three days of pestilence of his 
options from the prophet.  Many people died from the pestilence 
as a punishment.  The vision shows some readiness for a fast 
escape, but this is connected with famine and pestilence of the 
end days which I have warned My faithful to be ready for.  A 
world famine and pestilence will occur after the Warning.  This 
is one of the signs along with a division in My Church, and 
chips forced in the body that will signal the time to go to My 
refuges.  There will be a moment of haste, so you need to have 
some things already in your backpacks ready to go.  I have asked 
you to store some blessed sacramentals, holy water, blessed 
candles, some food to multiply, a few changes of clothes, 
sleeping bags, a tent, and a small shovel with a bicycle to 
travel.  I will provide for all of your needs at My refuges, as 
well as protection from the evil ones.  Your guardian angels 
will lead you to the nearest refuge.  You can look on My 
luminous crosses to be healed of any diseases that the evil ones 
will try and inflict on you.  See that these things are ready 
for when you will have to leave in haste.” 
 Jesus said:  
“My people, your government has passed legislation that is 
unfunded that will force every state to put a chip in your 
driver’s license that will eventually hold finger prints and 
iris scans by 2008.  Many even admit that this will be a 
controlled National ID card that will soon be necessary to have 
to get onto airplanes.  It will become a means to buy and sell 
as you will be tracked by it wherever you go.  If your 
government can mandate chips in your driver’s license, they then 
could mandate these chips in your body so you do not lose them.  
Refuse to put any chips in your body, even if they threaten to 
kill you.  These chips could have control over your mind.  When 
they mandate chips in the body, then it is time to call on Me 
and I will have your guardian angels lead you to the nearest 
refuge of protection.  Trust in Me and I will see to your 
protection and all of your needs will be provided for.  These 
evil ones will try to seek you out in your homes to try and 
force these chips on you.  That is why going to the refuge first 
would not allow them to find you.  If you remain at your homes 
too long, then they will place you in detention centers to 
torture and kill you.  Trust in My Word to leave your homes 
before they can find you, and you will be protected from their 
seeing you.” 
 
Thursday, February 2, 2006: (Presentation of Jesus in the 



Temple) 
 Jesus said: “My people, the vision of the lit candles is a 
sign that I am the Light that came into this world of darkness 
of sin.  My Light dispels the darkness just as My death on the 
cross conquered sin and redeemed all of mankind from their sins.  
The Gospel reading shows the deep faith that Simeon had in 
believing that he would see his Savior before he died.  My 
Blessed Mother pondered his words about how a sword would pierce 
her heart in sorrow.  Simeon and Anna confirmed to My Blessed 
Mother and St. Joseph that I am the Savior to come into the 
world to save My people.  Many candles are blessed on this day 
and they are a representation of My Light that is still in the 
world.  You use candles and My Easter Candle at your Baptism, 
your marriages, your deaths, and at the Easter Vigil.  Even when 
you will be faced with My three days of darkness at the end of 
the tribulation, you will need blessed candles for light at that 
time.  Rejoice, as you share the joy of My Light in all of your 
lives.” 
 Prayer Group: 
 Jesus said: “My people, an earthquake causes two plates to 
slip, and when water falls into the crevasse, the earthquake 
gets worse with more slippage.  This can happen along your 
Western coastline which the fault line follows.  I have told you 
before that you could see some geography change in this area.  
Many of these events are occurring because of your many sexual 
sins in this area.” 
 Jesus said: “My people, your coal mines are being run to 
gain the most profit for the owners and the safety of the miners 
is of less importance to them.  Many mines in West Virginia have 
multiple violations that are not being fixed because of the 
expense and a threat to the miners’ jobs if they tell.  Now that 
these mines have been shut down due to three serious incidents, 
these violations will need to get fixed before being safe to 
enter.  Greed for profits has put the miners at risk.  This is 
true in other industries where safety is sometimes compromised 
to cut expenses.  Pray for your employers to be more responsible 
for the safety of their workers.” 
 Jesus said: “My people, your oil prices have gone up 
because more countries are using more oil products to run their 
industries.  There is a choice to find more oil in other parts 
of your country, or truly to focus on using other fuels to be 
independent of Middle East oil.  There have been some 
improvements in making ethanol, but the amounts sought are so 
small that it will take decades to replace oil.  If oil concerns 
of the oil companies did not control your economy, you could 
switch to ethanol in years instead of decades.  Pray for your 
government to do what is best for the people and not what is 



best for those oil lobbyists controlling alternate fuel 
production.” 
 Jesus said: “My people, you have had one threat in North 
Korea for building nuclear weapons, but they were a threat that 
could be eased by donations to their poor economy.  A similar 
threat in Iran to build nuclear weapons is different because of 
their choice to shut down oil production and send oil prices 
higher.  Because Iran does provide oil to Russia and other 
clients, it will be difficult to have the UN issue any sanctions 
against Iran.  There will be no threat to force Iran to stop 
making these weapons because even the U.S. cannot extend 
themselves beyond Iraq. More nuclear weapons in the hands of 
militant Arabs could cause major instability in the Middle East.  
Pray for peace in this area  that has seen constant wars.” 
 Jesus said: “My people, you are seeing several new 
volcanoes becoming active, especially where you have many 
earthquakes triggering their eruption.  As more volcanoes send 
more ash into the air, there could be a dramatic effect on your 
weather.  Pray that your weather stabilizes so it does not get 
too hot or too cold.  Otherwise you could see more famines and 
fires if hotter, or a testing of your fuel supplies if the 
weather gets colder.”  
 Jesus said: “My people, your economists are citing how the 
average person is spending more than they are earning in 
salaries.  Part of this problem is that families are stressed to 
find good paying jobs with manufacturing jobs decreasing.  Yet 
housing, fuel costs and education costs are stretching their 
budgets.  This frustration can easily spread to civil unrest in 
places where business has been poor.  Pray for your people to 
change your government policies, or riots could try to stop the 
destruction of your middle class.” 
 Jesus said: “My people, as oil and natural gas prices rise 
and stretch budgets, people may resort to using alternate fuels 
if they are available and cheap.  Some already are using more 
wood for fires where trees are plentiful and renewable.  Many of 
your choices in how to live are forcing people to change their 
way of life and what fuels they use.  Pray for those who need 
more money or options of fuel to deal with your high prices.” 
 
Friday, February 3, 2006: (St. Blaise) 
 Jesus said: “My people, you are abhorred at the sight of 
family members killing their spouses and children in the news.  
Many of these killings come from rage of hate, but the morals of 
your people are so low and life is not seen as precious anymore 
to some that even killing could become an option.  Already your 
people’s hearts are hardened enough to kill the babies in the 
womb  because your laws allow it.  Even the sick and elderly 



could have their lives taken in euthanasia by sick nurses or 
doctors, or family seeking inheritances.  This extends further 
to those who think killing in wars is an option if they can make 
money on other peoples’ lives.  In poorer neighborhoods drugs 
are the source of many killings in your cities.  If your laws 
and immorality hold life in such low esteem, then none of your 
lives are safe, and you are breeding a call for a police state 
for some kind of order to the killing.  Pray for America to 
change your ways and laws that protect life, or your country 
will destroy itself.” 
 Jesus said: “My people, many people think that they have 
privacy in their lives, but many of your activities are 
monitored and analyzed everyday.  All of your phone calls and e-
mails leave a paper trail and are even listened to by your 
intelligence agencies.  All of your charges leave a paper trail 
and are sold to people that can profile you for ads on TV or in 
the mail.  All of your banking is known by government agencies, 
even by your tax bureaus.  Your cell phones contain smart cards 
that can be tracked anywhere as well as your road debits for 
tolls in your smart card passes.  To control your buying and 
selling by chips in the body is part of what controlling your 
mind is all about.  The one world people control your lives 
already with many of your electronic devices, but do not put 
chips in your body that could be abused to control your mind.  
The time for the Antichrist’s declaration is not far off because 
these same money people are going to support his control for 
their takeover of all countries.  The evil ones are duping the 
rich to serve them as gods, but I will defeat all of them when I 
come again to renew the earth of all evil.  Trust in Me and My 
power than the control of the demons and the rich people.” 
 
Saturday, February 4, 2006: (John Paul Lyons’ funeral, 20 
months) 
 Jesus said: “My people, this scene of people of various 
ages waiting to go up an escalator represents the souls that I 
take home in death.  The other vision is of souls coming down to 
earth as each child is conceived.  There are souls constantly 
coming and going in the repeating circle of life.  It is 
unfortunate in your eyes when a life is cut short and the 
grieving process begins.  But in respect to eternal life, all 
life on earth is short.  That is why each day is a blessed 
opportunity to love Me and each other in helping one another.  
You are mourning for the lost little one, but you still have 
comfort from your living family members as you are blessed with 
a new saint in heaven.  Your life’s mission goes on and you are 
called to continue your own path until you also are ready to 
come home with Me.  You heard in the Gospel how I want you to be 



faithful as a little child’s faith of humility and innocence. 
Life is very precious and it needs to be nurtured and protected, 
just as your faith in Me.”   
 Jesus said: “My people, in the days of your cold war when 
it was possible for a nuclear exchange, you represented this 
situation by moving the hands of a clock closer to twelve 
o’clock.  I am showing you this clock again in the vision 
because Iran and North Korea are getting close to having their 
own nuclear bombs.  When the Iranian President threatened to 
attack the U.S. and Israel, he was showing what he would do with 
such nuclear devices.  If he wanted to ruin the American 
economy, he could use three EMP (Electromotive pulse)  devices 
over New York, Washington, and Silicon Valley to eliminate all 
microchips in those areas.  These devices would throw your 
banking system into chaos until other chips could be made to 
replace them.  Your technology is very fragile and needs to be 
protected or backed up with older technology.  If Arab militants 
had access to nuclear devices, there could be some serious 
consequences if they used them.  You have seen how destructive 
they can be with conventional explosives, so imagine how 
dangerous they could be with weapons of mass destruction.  Such 
oil countries could then use oil and nuclear weapons as 
blackmail for their demands.  Once one country would set off 
these weapons, this could trigger multiple responses that could 
endanger the health of all of mankind.  Pray again that wars as 
this will be prevented, and logical thinking will prevail over 
using nuclear bombs.”  
 
Sunday, February 5, 2006:
 Jesus said: “My people, the Old Testament is steeped in 
tradition as My Church was rooted in the Law which I came to 
fulfill.  There are traditions in My Church as well, but they 
serve to support My Word in the Gospel and give the faithful an 
example to follow in their faith.  You have traditional prayers 
as the rosary which is a remembrance of the 150 psalms and the 
various important steps in My life portrayed in the Mysteries.  
You have My Mass and receive Holy Communion on Sunday to share 
your faith with others and fulfill your obligation to worship on 
Sunday.  You have My hierarchy in the pope, cardinals, bishops, 
and priests that carry out My ministry.  You have My 
Commandments to follow and can be healed of your sins in 
Confession.  You have My sacraments and My Liturgy of the Hours 
for daily prayer.  Most of all I draw you to love Me and your 
neighbors in faith.  When people fall away  from their faith, it 
is a testimony that their faith was not nurtured or that their 
roots were weak without proper teaching or encouragement.  Love 
takes a commitment to practice what you believe and preach.  If 



your faith is not an integral part of your life, then it will 
soon die of your lack of love and interest.  That is why daily 
prayer is an important part of your life as well as following My 
traditions which are there to support your faith.  Believe that 
I am your Savior who awaits you in heaven, and show your belief 
by loving Me and loving your neighbor.”  
 
Monday, February 6, 2006: (St. Paul Miki and companions) 
 Jesus said: “My people, the Ten Commandments given to Moses 
on the two tablets of stone was the covenant between God and the 
Jewish people.  There truly was the presence of God in the cloud 
around these tablets.  The vision of My tomb and My Resurrection 
is another covenant of even more significance.  My death on the 
cross was the ultimate sacrifice that you renew at every Mass, 
and you are redeemed from your sins.  This example of My 
Resurrection is a foreshadowing of all of My faithful souls that 
one day they will also be resurrected with their bodies.  There 
is a new covenant and My Real Presence is now in every 
consecrated Host in every tabernacle where My Blessed Sacrament 
resides.  When you want to pray to Me or give Me praise and 
worship, you can visit Me in My tabernacle, Adoration, or 
receive Me in Holy Communion.  My holy Presence at your local 
church awaits your presence to share My love with you.  Give 
praise and glory to God for My gift of Myself to you in My 
Eucharist.” 
 Jesus said: “My people, this picture of a wheel represents 
man’s vision of the wheels of progress.  You have seen many new 
inventions and electricity has provided the power for your many 
electrical devices.  Some of these inventions save you time, but 
they also have side effects that man has traded off for what he 
wants.  Your cars give you travel, but you pay in pollution and 
for your dependence on oil.  You have medicines to stop diseases 
and you are living longer, but some side effects can ruin your 
internal organs.  You have increased the harvest of your crops 
by using artificial fertilizers, and manipulated DNA for your 
crops to endure bugs and bad weather.  Much of your pollution 
and changes in your food are causing an increase in cancer and 
other diseases.  Man wants progress on his terms and in his time 
without concerning himself with how he is upsetting the balance 
of nature.  This is why you are seeing unusual storms and 
unusual seasons as the hot and cold of your winter.  When I 
return, I will renew the earth to its time before man has 
destroyed My plan of perfection.  Then you will see a new 
heavens and a new earth in My Era of Peace.” 
 
Tuesday, February 7, 2006:
 Jesus said: “My people, today’s Gospel is asking you to 



open the door to your spiritual life to let some fresh air come 
into your stale air of complacency and feeling that you deserve 
everything.  Being low at the door means that you should 
practice more humility in your actions, instead of ordering 
everyone around according to your desires.  You need to respect 
everyone’s right to their own opinion and likes.  You all are 
different and you need to have compromise in living peacefully 
with others.  You have many earthly customs and traditions, but 
your first priority should be to love God and to love your 
neighbor.  You can encourage others to love Me and their 
neighbors, but do not try to force religion on others because it 
must come from their own free will and not yours.  I love 
everyone and I want all of you to follow My Commandments on your 
path to heaven, but I do not force My love on anyone.  True love 
has to come from the hearts of both parties freely.  You can 
give good example and a gracious nudging to Mass and Confession, 
but do not nag your children on every little custom.  By your 
prayers and teaching, I will open their hearts to My love, but 
each person has to make their own personal decision to love Me 
and their neighbor.”   
 Jesus said: “My people, the baskets full of left over food 
refers to My two miracles where I multiplied the food for the 
five thousand and the four thousand.  The number seven and 
twelve are all throughout these accounts.  With the five 
thousand there were five loaves of bread and two fish adding up 
to seven.  After the people ate their fill, twelve baskets of 
food were collected from the left overs.  With the four thousand 
there were seven loaves to start and after the people ate, there 
were seven baskets of left overs collected.  These miracles 
showed My power, but also it was respectful of not wasting the 
food left over.  These baskets also show you that I will give 
you My gifts that will more than satisfy your needs.  These 
miracles of the bread being multiplied also can be seen in how 
the Bread of Holy Communion is also multiplied, yet I am fully 
present in each Host.  This is also a forerunner for how I will 
multiply the food for My faithful in the tribulation time.  For 
those without a Mass, I will have My angels bring you Communion 
so I can be with you all days, even up to when I return.”  
 
Wednesday, February 8, 2006:  
 Jesus said: “My people, each day of your life brings you 
one step closer to Me in your judgment.  I want My faithful to 
live humble, simple, and holy lives, and you will be worthy of 
coming to heaven.  Today’s Gospel speaks of what comes from the 
heart is what defiles a man and not just what he eats.  Even 
though you may wash your hands and perform outward acts that 
appear proper, it is your thoughts that direct your actions.  I 



look into the intention of your actions, so you are not fooling 
Me in what you are really thinking.  Focus your lives on Me and 
serve Me, and you will have nothing to fear.  I take care of My 
own in miraculous ways as I help provide for all of your 
family’s needs.  Do not be like the worldly who ask what are we 
to eat, drink, and what clothes are we to wear.  If you seek 
first the kingdom of God, all of these things will be granted to 
you.  Your mission is to know, love, and serve Me, as well as 
evangelize souls to be with Me in heaven.  Trust in Me and I 
will answer your prayer intentions.” 
 Jesus said: “My people, you have read of Me healing blind 
people so they could see again physically.  There are also 
spiritually blind people that need to be enlightened by My 
grace.  This vision of a black shadow in the middle of a scene 
represents how evil influences can take over your thoughts and 
control your life.  Distractions by possessions and desires of 
worldly pleasures can take you away from your focus on Me.  You 
need to hang on to your daily prayers and daily Mass for the 
strength that you need to keep Me first in your life.  Do not 
let your spiritual blindness increase, but come to Me in 
Confession  so I can let you fully see by My grace, so earthly 
things will not disturb you.  You notice the symptoms of 
physical blindness and you go to the doctor.  Look also for 
signs of your spiritual blindness and come to your greatest 
Healer in Me.”  
 
Thursday, February 9, 2006:
 Jesus said: “My people, this vision of My crucifix over the 
globe of the earth means that I died on the cross for all 
peoples of the earth and not just for the Promised People of 
Israel.  Unless everyone worships God and obeys My Commandments, 
they cannot enter heaven.  I have sent My apostles, deacons, and 
missionaries as St. Paul to all parts of the world so My message 
of love is available to everyone.  You cannot have strange gods 
before Me as idols because this is against My First Commandment.  
If you put other beliefs, possessions, fame, or riches as idols 
before Me, then you will be like the lukewarm that I condemned 
because they speak of Me with their lips, but their hearts are 
far from Me.  A time of the Warning will come upon you when you 
will be drawn out of your body before Me and I will reveal 
Myself as the Son of God to each person.  I will show everyone 
that belief in My Catholic Church, that I established on earth, 
holds the most complete knowledge of My Revelation which is 
complete with My sacraments.  Everyone will have their lives 
shown to them of their good and bad actions, and the guilt of 
your sins will be a call for repentance and a seeking of 
forgiveness.  You will be placed back into your bodies for an 



opportunity to change your lives of sin and follow Me in obeying 
My Commandments of love.  If you refuse to worship God and you 
disobey My laws without repentance,  then you are on the road to 
hell.” 
 
Thursday, February 9, 2006:
 Prayer Group: 
 Jesus said: “My people, the latest militant protests 
against some cartoons demeaning Muhammad in European newspapers 
is causing a burning of embassies.  It has been revealed that an 
Iranian even added to the protests by faking further worse 
cartoons and claimed it was from European sources.  You are 
seeing many trumped up reasons to cause hate between Muslims and 
other peoples.  Recently, My Crucifixion has been mocked and 
there are hardly any complaints, but it was removed.  Catholic 
Doctrine are made fun of because there is not much defense made.  
Pray for all of these evil doers who will have to make an 
accounting before Me for their bad actions.” 
 Jesus said: “My people, your weather and natural disasters 
are continuing even during the winter months.  Your scientists 
have declared a new record for a high average temperature in 
January.  While some are getting snow and usual cold 
temperatures now, others in Florida, Texas, and California have 
such low humidity that fires are ravaging these states.  Many 
new records are being set every year so that you are seeing 
continual signs of the coming end days.  Pray and prepare for 
your spiritual deliverance through the coming tribulation.”  
 Jesus said: “My people, your oil prices and commodities 
have been going up and down when there are threats to your oil 
supplies or a threat to interest rate changes.  Even your houses 
and car sales have affected your stock prices.  Many budget 
calls and deficits are going to affect various groups where cuts 
are being made to pay for more of your billions spent on the 
Iraq War.  Continuous wars against terrorists are manufactured 
and your people are asking for more answers than they are being 
given.  Continue to pray for the end of this Iraq War before 
your casualties and money spent get out of control.” 
 Jesus said: “My people, your government is claiming that 
they have the right to intercept foreign calls to militant 
groups without answering to anyone for a warrant.  The truth is 
that this is just a cover-up because they are listening to all 
sources of communication and they do not want to admit this to 
the public.  Better to talk quietly outside because your 
conversations are being monitored on your phone lines and 
through your TVs.  Do not be afraid because I will protect you 
at My refuges.” 



 Jesus said: “My people, there are some people who spend 
many hours watching sports events that could easily become 
addicting.  However you spend your time, you need to be careful 
not to let anything control your mind and body away from Me and 
your prayer time.  If you spend most of your free time on 
selfish entertainment, then you need to reset your priorities so 
you can give Me more love and time to serve Me.  By constantly 
analyzing how you spend your time, then you can see if you are 
letting things control you.” 
 Jesus said: “My people, I am happy to see that you are 
finally taking some actions to prepare yourselves for the coming 
tribulation.  There will be many demons released from hell at 
that time and My faithful will need all of the spiritual weapons 
that you can muster for this battle of good and evil.  Trust in 
Me that I will protect you from the evil ones at My refuges, and 
My martyrs will receive My grace to endure their pain at that 
time.” 
 Jesus said: “My people, many spouses and sweethearts are 
making their plans to share with each other their love on St. 
Valentine’s Day.  This is a nice gesture once a year, but there 
should be a constant celebration of love with Me and your 
neighbor all year long.  I have asked you to love everyone, even 
your enemies or those that you avoid seeing.  Try to make more 
of an attempt to reach out and show your care for all the people 
that come into your life with a special emphasis on doing this 
out of love for Me.” 
 
Friday, February 10, 2006: (St. Scholastica) 
 Jesus said: “My people, daily prayer should be an important 
part of your spiritual life.  There were several saints that led 
monastic lives of prayer and started various orders of priests 
and nuns.  The practice of the Liturgy of the Hours can be 
prayed at various times of the day and night.  In the Gospels it 
is recorded several times how I went to the mountains to pray 
and prepare Myself spiritually for events that I was about to 
face.  This is a good preparation for when you have hard things 
to accomplish either physically or spiritually.  Prayer in the 
morning helps ready you for the day’s events, and prayer at 
night is a thanksgiving for My help and a time to ponder any 
mistakes so you can improve your life.  You have My strength in 
prayer because you are being united with Me in your expression 
of love for Me.  Even at times it is good to be open to 
listening to My directions and discernment for what you are to 
do in life.  Keep your focus on My mission for you, and you will 
be on the narrow road to heaven.”  
 Jesus said: “My people, this view of a severe winter cold 
in Europe is in stark contrast to the warmest January on record 



in your country.  Your scientists are  baffled how you can have 
such extreme hot and cold in the same Northern Hemisphere when 
it should be winter.  Other scientists speak of changing jet 
streams which have for a while been staying  North allowing in 
the warm air.  It is no surprise that your HAARP  machine has 
been active and it could cause the jet streams to stay in one 
position longer than normal.  Man has been experimenting with 
microwave weather making machines for some time.  Much of your 
pollution, wars, and changing of your food is contributing to an 
upset in the balance of nature.  Man thinks that he can change 
things to improve on My perfection in creation.  All of your 
activities are threatening your very survival because of the 
abuse of your weapons.  Pray that My hand will hold back your 
nuclear bombs from destroying everyone.  I will not let you or 
the devil destroy all of My creation.  Pray and thank Me that 
you are secure in My help without worry of what will happen 
during the tribulation.”  
 
Saturday, February 11, 2006: (Our Lady of Lourdes) 
 Jesus said:  “My people, in the desert while Moses was 
receiving the Ten Commandments, My promised people made a golden 
calf to worship, even though they had just witnessed My saving 
power from the Egyptians.  Worshiping this idol of gold may seem 
unusual to your modern day habits, but they were imitating the 
worship of false gods as their neighboring nations.  I made many 
covenants with My promised people and there was a division in 
the camp on who should follow My Law with Moses, and who would 
continue to worship other gods and idols.  Even in today’s world 
you see times of gold rushes in California and now a rush to 
gambling casinos and lotteries with a desire to get rich quick.  
Man still is challenged to worship gods in possessions, money, 
and fame.  Some people spend their whole lives working as much 
as possible to accumulate great wealth and then it is gone in a 
few seconds when they die.  I have given you a message about 
seeking riches: (Matt. 6:19-21) ‘Do not lay up for yourselves 
treasures on earth, where rust and moth consume, and where 
thieves break in and steal; but lay up for yourselves treasures 
in heaven, where neither rust nor moth consumes, nor thieves 
break in and steal.  For where thy treasures is, there also will 
thy heart be.  You cannot serve God and worldly goods.’  You 
will either love Me, the real Treasure, or you will love your 
worldly things, but you cannot have two masters.  Where you 
spend your time and what you desire in your heart will determine 
if you choose Me over your wealth.” 
 
Sunday, February 12, 2006:



 Jesus said: “My people, you all have to realize that you 
are all sinners and need to be healed of your own spiritual 
leprosy.  I have given you My sacrament of Reconciliation so you 
can be changed from unclean to a clean, pure soul full of grace.  
So many souls are quick to point out other people’s sins and any 
unusual physical appearance, but they need to cleanse their own 
sinful appearance to Me.  You are seeing a vision of the saints 
in heaven after their purification either on earth or in 
purgatory.  Better to cleanse the punishment due to your sins 
here on earth than later in purgatory where the suffering is 
more difficult.  In purgatory you will see flames of purgation 
in the lower levels as well as the pain of not seeing Me until 
you are released.  Remember also to pray for your soul and the 
souls suffering in purgatory who can be released sooner with 
your prayers.” 
 Jesus said: “My people, this scene of a dark stadium is a 
reflection on the words that I gave you of how the Antichrist 
represents the darkness of evil that will try and lead souls to 
worship him only.  Stadiums can hold large crowds and the 
Antichrist will have a charisma to draw people to follow him for 
power and gain.  There is a progression of how the Antichrist 
will come to power.  Unless I give the word, he cannot declare 
himself ruler of this world.  In many churches there are 
statues, icons, and large crucifixes being removed and the 
tabernacles put in back rooms.  This is in preparation to bring 
in idols of the New Age and the Occult.  New Age teachings and 
exercises will be gradually brought into My churches.  As the 
Antichrist gains more power, you will even see the image of the 
beast being placed on My altars.  As soon as you see New Age 
idols and teachings brought into a church, leave that church for 
an underground faithful remnant church that is true to My 
teachings.  Avoid looking or listening to the Antichrist because 
his demonic powers of suggestion could lead you to worship him.  
Hold on to your faith and traditions about Me, and you will have 
no worries.  Trust in My protection both now and at My refuges.” 
 
Monday, February 13, 2006:  
 Jesus said: “My people, you have seen in your news and I 
have confirmed that your HAARP machine, sponsored by your 
government, can cause earthquakes and weather making.  By 
controlling the jet streams around strong storms, this microwave 
machine can worsen hurricanes and now your snow storms.  This 
machine sends out constant broadcasts of high intensity 
microwave bursts from many acres of antennae so that it warms 
the ionosphere and controls how long a jet stream will stay in 
place.  The vision shows a disturbance of an earthquake 
underwater that can also be induced by disturbing the magnetic 



makeup of the earth’s crust.  This manipulation of nature and 
the earth by your electronic devices is another way that man is 
upsetting the rain and snowfall that could cause more fires and 
famines throughout the world.  When I send you natural disasters 
because of your sins, it is also a punishment for all of your 
mischief that is affecting the earth’s weather.  When I come 
again, I will cleanse the earth of all of your evil people, and 
restore the earth to its original balance that man has 
distorted.”  
 Jesus said: “My people, you are constantly beset by demons 
in their temptations every day.  They use your pride and your 
earthly desires to distract you from your prayers and Me by 
wasting your time on frivolous earthly things.  You love to 
lavish yourself with earthly entertainment in movies, news, TV 
shows, or curious shopping.  Some spend too much time in 
casinos, on the internet, or on other hobbies that do nothing to 
serve Me.  You should have your prayer time focused on Me as 
your first priority, and put aside all of your addictions, and 
avoid near occasions of sin for your habitual sin.  If you focus 
on actions that are good and serve Me in love for your neighbor, 
then you will have less time to be drawn into your earthly 
distractions and sins.  As you see this vision of the demons 
waiting to lure you into their temptations, call on My Name to 
take away these temptations, and do not entertain them that lead 
you into sin.  When you are more conscious of the demon attacks 
every day, then you will be able to strengthen yourself against 
sin.  I am with you every day and I wait for you to call on My 
help, and for you to show your love for Me.” 
 
Tuesday, February 14, 2006: (St. Cyril, St. Methodius, St. 
Valentine)  
 Jesus said: “My people, you all have been endowed with a 
unique set of talents and skills as this sculptor in the vision.  
There is a source, or cause of these gifts that you have, and it 
is Me, your Creator.  Along with your skills, you have also been 
blessed with a mission in how best to use your talents for My 
greater glory.  I do not want My people to bury your talents, or 
refuse to use them because you were meant to carry out your 
mission that only you were directed to follow.  This day people 
are thinking of human love between a man and a woman, but you 
can think of loving Me every day and thanking Me for My gifts.  
If you follow My Commandments, it also means that you should 
love all of your neighbors as well.  As in other languages there 
are various forms of love.  The agape love is man’s love for his 
God, and the filial love is your love for one and other.  The 
Eros love,  or earthly love is only intended for those that are 
married.  You can direct your actions to do everything out of 



love for Me so that you are desiring to follow My Will rather 
than your own.  When you live a life of service, you will not 
have time to be selfish.  Love has to be shown both to Me and 
your spouse, so do not be afraid to love Me in prayer and do 
good things for your spouse.”  
 Jesus said: “My people, over the next few years your 
government will demand that you have a driver’s license that 
contains all of your personal information with fingerprints 
embedded in a smart card.  The loudspeakers at the airport 
represent how they would be broadcasting all of your information 
so crooks could use this to get into your bank accounts and 
steal your money with a false identity theft.  It will be 
mandatory to have such a smart card license or you will not be 
able to get onto an airplane.  All of this is being required 
because of your desire for security, even at the cost of your 
freedoms.  The Arab attackers that crashed the planes into the 
trade towers had fake documents to get their driver’s licenses.  
These smart cards could also be manipulated with fake Ids, and 
the only people monitored, will be your law abiding citizens.  
See that terrorism and these attacks were all staged purposely 
to give authority to your government to control its citizens.  
When these chips are demanded next into your bodies, then you 
will have to call on Me, and My angels will lead you to safety 
at My refuges.  Have no fear because My power is greater than 
all the demons and evil people.”  
 
Wednesday, February 15, 2006:
 Jesus said: “My people, in today’s Gospel I healed a man 
from blindness so that he could see, and because of his faith in 
My healing.  There are other kinds of blindness to sin when 
people try to cheat others out of what is theirs.  Some 
employers are cheating their employees by cutting their 
benefits, not paying a living wage, and diminishing or 
eliminating their pensions.  Some governments levy too high a 
tax unfairly on unsuspecting home owners.  Some taxpayers cheat 
on their taxes by not claiming their correct income or 
deductions.  Some businesses do not report all of their income 
or make purposeful errors in predicting their income.  These 
same businesses also avoid taxes offshore or send their jobs 
abroad to get cheaper labor.  All of these things are slights of 
hand in secret to steal or embezzle money at other people’s 
expense.  This blindness to fairness and cheating is done on 
purpose to gain riches improperly and even unlawfully.  Pray for 
these people to change their ways and that they may be brought 
to justice.  If they are not chastised here on earth, they will 
be punished at their judgment before Me.” 



 Jesus said: “My people, I have warned you to prepare 
yourselves for a time of persecution and tribulation when the 
evil ones will be allowed a brief reign on this earth.  It is 
not an easy thought to contemplate leaving your house and all of 
your possessions behind.  But the chaos will be great and you 
may be faced with either martyrdom for your faith or following 
My angels to refuges.  The refuges, that will be protected, will 
be rustic as in the vision, and you may have crude utensils to 
eat and drink with.  You will see miraculous springs at My 
refuges that will provide water for many people.  The canned 
food that I asked people to store is seen in the vision that 
will be multiplied for your food.  I keep telling My faithful 
not to worry about what you are to eat and drink, or what you 
are to wear.  Just as I take care of you now, so I will protect 
you from the evil one at My refuges.  Trust in My constant 
multiplication of all that you need, and you will see how 
generous I am with all of My gifts for you.  You will always be 
given enough grace to endure all the trials that you will face.  
So have no fear and thank Me for watching over all of you.” 
 
Thursday, February 16, 2006:
 Jesus said: “My people, in today’s Gospel I asked My 
disciples: ‘Who do you say that I am?’  After they had seen My 
miracles and listened to My words in explaining My parables, My 
apostles still did not always know Me and My purpose, since they 
were not yet enlightened by the Holy Spirit.  But St. Peter was 
inspired to say: ‘Thou art the Christ, the Son of the Living 
God.’  It is one thing to see and hear what I did and said,  but 
it is another to live My words and act on them.  The Jewish 
people are My Promised people, and they were waiting for the 
Messiah, but most of them did not recognize Me as their Savior.  
Those, who are faithful to My words and act on them, are called 
My Elect on their path to heaven.  But I ask My faithful also to 
listen to these words and ask yourself if you really believe 
that I am your Savior who came to die for your sins.  Once you 
say that you believe, then you must accept Me as your Creator, 
Savior, and Healer.  Now you have a responsibility to love Me 
and your neighbor as yourself.  You need to follow My Will and 
My mission for your life.  Faith in Me is a life long commitment 
to respond to following My Commandments and strive for that 
perfection in your life that will lead you to heaven.  Give Me 
praise and glory as you worship Me and imitate My life of 
holiness.  I have given you My sacrament of Reconciliation so 
you can have your sins forgiven frequently and keep a pure soul.  
I have given you a gift of My Real Presence every time you 
receive Me in Holy Communion and visit Me in Adoration or at My 
tabernacle.  If you are called to be My Elect, then you must not 



be lazy in the ways of the world, but you must show your love 
for Me and evangelize as many souls as you can to be saved in My 
grace.” 
 Prayer Group: 
 Jesus said: “My people, many times you do not realize how 
much you crave earthly things until you look in the mirror to 
see your own actions.  It is your thoughts that are behind your 
actions, and you need to step back quietly and review how much 
you do for Me and how much you do for yourself.  If you are 
desiring to be holy, then you must detach yourself more from 
earthly things.  All that you do for Me and your neighbor will 
gain you more riches in heaven than all the wealth of this world 
that you accumulate.” 
 Jesus said: “My people, there are some people with some 
money that have heard a call to start a refuge.  Looking to 
establish a refuge should come only after strong prayer and 
discernment.  The land of a refuge should be consecrated to Me 
and there usually are springs of water on this land. Some have 
built some structures on the land with some animals and have 
stored food and blankets.  I will bless all of My faithful who 
have been called to start a refuge.  During the tribulation 
these places will be protected havens for My faithful.” 
 Jesus said: “My people, I have warned you to have some 
backup fuel supplies in case you have power outages or a 
shortage of fuel.  Many disasters could occur that could shut 
down your power lines or gas lines.  Many current riots for 
various reasons could close down oil pipelines or threaten to 
restrict your gasoline supplies.  Pray for My help to keep peace 
in your world.” 
 Jesus said: “My people, I call your attention to the order 
and beauty on the earth when you study the plants and animals 
before man has changed them by hybrids and breeding.  I created 
this order and balance of nature as it was perfectly made.  Even 
looking at mankind’s physical makeup will show you miracles in 
how wonderfully you are made.  Man in his quest for better crops 
has changed the seeds for various purposes.  He has bred animals 
for meat, but you also have added drugs and feed to fatten them 
quicker.  Man needs to protect his environment by not changing 
My original plan.” 
 Jesus said: “My people, in previous years you have had good 
weather without so many disastrous events.  Recently, your large 
cities have had to deal with major fires and hurricanes that you 
were not prepared to handle.  Pray for these people that were 
ravaged by storms and still are struggling to find proper 
lodging.  Put yourself in their shoes without much money and you 
will understand their pain.” 



 Jesus said: “My people, there are many people who go to bed 
hungry every day, yet man spends money on frivolous things as 
wars and weapons.  Your country is one of the largest arms 
makers in the world and your deficits from war and free trade 
are going to cause your bankruptcy and takeover by foreign 
countries.  Your central bankers are looking for wars to make 
money on the arms and the interest on your debts.  Unless your 
people take back control over your decisions for war and 
overspending your budgets, everyone will be sharing in the grand 
bankruptcy that will allow your country to be taken over by 
foreigners.  Pray to improve your morals and repent of yours 
sins, or worse things will befall you.” 
Friday, February 17, 2006:
 Jesus said: “My people, at one time America used to consume 
almost forty per cent of the world’s available energy supplies 
and yet you have only five per cent of the world’s population.  
Now you are using only twenty-five per cent of the world’s fuels 
because China and other industrial countries are competing more 
for America’s standard of living in manufacturing.  The demands 
for oil, natural gas, and other fuels are soon going beyond the 
abilities to produce these fuels.  I am showing this oil tanker 
in the vision because the sources of oil are in many political 
hot spots that could easily upset America’s oil supplies.  As 
your deficits with other nations goes higher, it will be 
beneficial to your nation to start using more renewable sources 
of energy than depending on foreign oil.  Your government 
deficits with overspending and your trade deficits are out of 
control, and they are eroding the strength of your economy.  
America needs to keep its industries at home so you are not 
dependent on buying things from countries like China.  Soon and 
even presently your largest exports will only be agricultural 
products.  Stripping America of its factories and economic 
strength is a part of the one world people’s strategy for taking 
over your nation when it goes into bankruptcy.  This exporting 
of jobs and money through wars and trade is a part of this 
planned takeover.  As long as the American people allow your 
government to get into costly wars, and control your jobs and 
spending, your fate will be sealed.  Your people also need to 
repent of their sexual sins and abortions, or you will see more 
destruction from natural disasters.  Change your ways before 
others will take you over.”  
 Jesus said: “My people, this vision of a ship without any 
direction represents America’s leadership problem today.  Your 
Congress and President are being controlled by the one world 
people in the central bankers.  It appears that they are not 
protecting the people’s interest, but they are following a 
course of destruction which is how the one world people will 



take over.  These mistakes in more wars and free trade that 
ships your jobs overseas are not just by accident, but it is a 
plan to destroy your country so the Antichrist and evil people 
can come to power.  It is obvious to everyone that your budget 
deficits are out of control because of the billions of dollars 
being spent on your Iraq war.  You are becoming dependent on 
foreign countries for fuel and all manufactured goods, and this 
is another disaster to your jobs and your economy.  Your country 
is also without direction when it comes to your morality as 
well.  Your sexual sins and abortions continue on with no 
remorse or repentance.  Many of your sins are causing your own 
punishment in your mistakes and natural disasters.  As you turn 
your back to Me, you are refusing My blessings and graces that 
have made your country strong.  The American people need to 
repent of their sins, and take back control of your country from 
the rich, or you will continue on your road to destruction 
without any proper direction.”  
 
Saturday, February 18, 2006:  
 Jesus said: “My people, wars and insurrections have caused 
famines and have destroyed economies all over the world.  There 
are many poor and hungry people that are not receiving any aid.  
America contributes food and aid to some countries, but the 
amount of money spent on foreign wars dwarfs any amount spent on 
aid.  You are the widow’s mite handing out aid, but you are an 
uncontrolled spender when it comes to wars and weapons.  I keep 
telling you, if there were no wars, your defense industrial 
complex would have no reason to exist except for home defense.  
The one world people need to generate reasons for war to justify 
your government’s reckless spending.  These people continue to 
profit from your war debts in interest which the taxpayer gives 
them, and they make money on the arms’ sales.  You can see the 
double standard where you are fighting in Iraq because of 
nuclear weapon fears, but you are doing nothing physical against 
Iran and North Korea who are obviously building nuclear weapons.  
War and killing are the tools of the demons, so how long is 
America going to continue this carnage of lives and spending 
which is not changing anything in these countries?  Pray for an 
end of these wars and concentrate more on being peacemakers than 
war makers.” 
 
Sunday, February 19, 2006:
 Jesus said: “My people, in today’s Gospel you can identify 
with the brokenness of the paralytic man.  Life makes many 
demands of you in schooling, making a living at work, and caring 
for your family.  During the stress of all that you go through, 
there is a certain brokenness of your trials in everyone’s life.  



You all have health problems, or you are helping someone with 
health problems.  Going down the stairs in the vision represents 
all that you go through in life.  But then I am there to tell 
everyone: ‘Your sins are forgiven.’ I do not force you to come 
to Me, but those, who seek Me in repentance and sorrow for their 
sins, receive My forgiveness and grace of a pure soul.  When you 
see this banquet table in the vision, this represents the reward 
awaiting My faithful in heaven for all those struggling through 
life.  When you call on Me for help, I am at your side to lessen 
your burden and give you the grace to endure anything that you 
may face on earth.  It is reassuring to know that I always love 
you, and you always have a friend in Me to listen to your 
troubles and petitions.  Your love for Me will be multiplied 
many times over in My gifts to you.  Repent of your sins and 
love Me, and you will see your reward both here and in heaven.” 
 Jesus said: “My people, your scientists in different 
countries have worked on many different kinds of light beams for 
weapons to kill people.  It is very difficult and time consuming 
to send troops, tanks, and ships to far away places.  That is 
why your military desires a non-destructive light beam that 
could transport large objects from one place to another in a 
very short time.  There are some early signs that this can be 
done, but it is being guarded with high security as the next 
phase of stealth technology.  Already the Russians are using 
special beam weapons for killing that disintegrate bodies 
leaving them irradiated, but not by nuclear radiation.  All the 
billions of dollars spent on your military are to develop the 
next generation of weapons that are sophisticated in their 
design and expensive to make.  This money could be better put to 
use in feeding the poor of the world.”  
Monday, February 20, 2006:
 Jesus said: “My people,  at times your waste baskets get 
full, or you are cleaning out your basement.  Then you dispose 
of your waste into a large receptacle  for the garbage man.  In 
the spiritual world your souls collect a lot of garbage in your 
sins and you need to dump them also.  I am your spiritual 
garbage man who cleanses your sins and takes them away, but My 
priest sons assist Me when you come to Me in them for 
Confession.  But there must be enough faith in each person to 
desire forgiveness and to make the forward motion to come to 
Confession.  The father in the Gospel wanted his son healed of 
his demon possession, but his faith in Me to heal his son was 
weak.  That is why he asked Me to help his unbelief.  Faith is a 
gift, but it must be nourished by prayer in calling on My help 
to endure life.  When My apostles could not cause the demon to 
leave the boy, I sighed in wondering how long will My apostles 
also be weak in the use of their gifts.  I told them that some 



demons were harder to cast out, and this type required sustained 
prayer and fasting. (Mark 9:28) When you pray as a group in My 
Name, you can cast out demons with prayer and fasting, but you 
need to be more persistent with some demons than others.  This 
little prayer of the father could be your prayer also when he 
said: ‘I do believe, help my unbelief.’” (Mark 9:23) 
 Jesus said: “My people, these reels of tape being rewound 
and played back in the vision represents how I will review your 
life outside of time at the coming Warning and at your death or 
near death experiences.  You will fast speed through your 
sleeping hours, but all of your thoughts and conversations will 
be reviewed.  Sometimes the evil one takes advantage of your bad 
memories to taunt you, but when you call on My Name, I will take 
away any stressful temptations.  Many times you do not realize 
how much you offended Me in your bad actions.  You also will see 
your sins of omission when you could have done some good deeds 
and you refused.  It is better even if you balk at a good deed 
and finally do it, than to say you will, and later refuse to do 
it. (Matt 21:28-32) I do not force you to do good deeds out of 
love, but I want you to choose on your own to help people.  It 
is this free will choice that I give everyone, but you all will 
be held accountable for what you did with all of your 
opportunities.  In the Warning and near death experiences you 
will be brought back into your bodies to change your bad habits 
and live holier lives.  But at death there will be no changing 
of your judgment.  Now is the time to make some changes in your 
life so you can start working toward your crown of sainthood.  
The more you allow your sins to hold you captive in your earthly 
desires, the harder it will be to confess your sins to Me in the 
priest.  I want each of you to spiritually let go of all of the 
entanglements that keep you from loving Me.  Be free to open 
your heart and soul to Me and you will find true happiness in 
even carrying your daily cross.  Love Me and your neighbor as 
yourself and this will be your life long work to save your 
soul.” 
 
Tuesday, February 21, 2006: (St. Peter Damian) 
 Jesus said: “My people, you should revere My saints more 
since they are models of behavior for you to imitate.  Some 
people have statues, icons, and relics of the saints to 
commemorate their lives, and they are great intercessors for 
prayers.  To be saints they usually have several miracles 
associated with their intercession.  You have various favorite 
saints to pray to and still miracles are resulting.  To live 
like a saint means that you are willing to truly live a daily 
consecration of all that you are doing for Me only.  Giving your 
will over to following My Will is  a difficult sharing of 



control over your life.  Another saintly characteristic is to 
have joy and full love of Me and others in your heart.  A call 
to self-giving to help others without being asked is how saintly 
people live their lives.  This is not an impossible feat, but 
with My grace you could live holier lives if you tried.  That 
full commitment to love, know, and serve Me has been taught to 
you from your early years, and My call is always waiting for 
your answer.  This is your goal, but even if you cannot be this 
saintly, striving for sainthood should still be your aspiration 
since this is the road to heaven.  Struggling to not be 
controlled by earthly things and desires is a life long fight 
that will test you every day.  Call on My help, the saints, and 
the angels, and we will come to you in your need.”  
 Jesus said: “My people, your countries rely heavily on 
transferring data, money, and voice communications by cell phone 
towers and satellites.  If one country wanted to upset world 
trade and communications, they could do so with a powerful 
satellite laser weapon which would have no obstructions in space 
to take out other important satellites.  When solar flares 
knocked out one satellite, there was great confusion in trying 
to get a phone line through.  Imagine what one laser could do to 
America if it were aimed at all the specially orbited satellites 
right over your country.  These weapons have been in space many 
years, but they were not meant to take down commercial 
satellites.  This is just one more way that America’s economy is 
vulnerable in its dependency on communications.”  
 
Wednesday, February 22, 2006: (Chair of St. Peter) 
  Jesus said: “My people, I called the little children to Me 
to make them an example of unfettered faith in love.  They have 
no fear because of their age, and they trust in their parents to 
take care of them.  I want My people to have the innocence of a 
little child, and to have faith in My help as a child has faith 
in their parents.  As you have gone through life, you have 
received many gifts from Me and I have protected you.  My love 
relationship with everyone will never change, and it is you who 
diminish in your love for Me.  My love for you is constant, 
unconditional, and everlasting.  Whether you are a serious 
sinner or nearly a saint, I will love you just the same, and 
wait for your repentance.  Do not let worldly comforts and 
conveniences lead you away from Me.  Loving and worshiping your 
Creator should be the greatest joy in life that you could share 
with Me.  Come to Me with the faith of a child and you will be 
assured of a place in heaven.” 
 
Thursday, February 23, 2006:  



 Jesus said: “My people, this vision represents the people’s 
thirst for My living water and not just earthly water that does 
not quench your thirst.  Earthly water is a necessity to sustain 
the body, but you keep requiring to be filled again and often.  
My living water is My grace, peace, and rest which is a joy to 
quench your spiritual thirst for My Presence, and satisfy your 
stress with this life.  Many people are restless in their spirit 
and they are not satisfied with the temporary comforts and 
pleasures of this life.  Your soul is always seeking the peace 
of being with your Creator.  Once you have a taste of My love, 
nothing else will satisfy you more.  It is this spiritual peace 
with Me that you never want to leave.  When your soul is 
purified from your sins in Confession, and when you receive Me 
in Holy Communion, this is the grace and peace of My living 
water.  It is this spiritual peace that you should guard from 
all of the world’s distractions.  It is when you let the worldly 
things upset your peace that you become restless and agitated.  
It is only in love of Me and neighbor that you have peace, and 
not when you are angry and hostile toward others.  Hate, anger, 
and revenge are the weapons of the evil one, and you cannot have 
peace with hate.  So remove things in your life that cause you 
this stress, and only follow Me and things of love in your life.  
It is only when you keep your spiritual peace with Me that you 
can find this oasis of love in a world full of hate and 
violence.  Come to Me always and I will satisfy you with My 
living water.” 
 Prayer Group: 
 Jesus said: “My people, recently you have seen ten or more 
churches destroyed by arson in the South.  It has not been 
determined yet who is setting these fires.  In Iraq the various 
religious factions have been destroying each other’s mosques and 
holy sites.  The evil one is behind racial and religious 
divisions, but it is unfortunate that houses of prayer are being 
destroyed.  The hate in man is so great that he is defiling My 
houses.  There is too much hate in the world and not enough 
love.  You are to love everyone, even those who think different 
than you do.” 
 Jesus said: “My people, you have seen how much America 
depends on foreign crude oil to run your cars and trucks with 
refined petroleum products.  This high cost of oil and in 
politically difficult countries are the reasons for a good share 
of America’s deficits between your imports over your exports.  
Even your president has been trying to push the development of 
alternate fuels.  Developing non-carbon sources of fuel as wind, 
solar, hydrogen, and nuclear will take some time.  Others are 
focused on ethanol from grain, but all of these fuels are a low 



percentage compared to oil products.  This change from oil needs 
to be speeded up to improve your economy and your pollution.” 
 Jesus said: “My people, many have taken various sides over 
your ports sale to some Arabs who want to control the operation 
of your Eastern ports.  Some want more rigorous security checks 
over whoever runs these ports.  Others are ashamed that 
foreigners are even allowed to control these port operations.  
Security in inspecting your cargo containers is very minimal and 
this lack of security is causing many investigations.  Your 
country is having foreign investors spend your deficit dollars 
on your land, factories, and businesses.  It is time to decide 
as a country how to balance your deficits, or foreigners will 
own more of your businesses than your own people, and you will 
be their servants.”  
 Jesus said: “My people, many renovations being made to My 
churches are being controlled by church leaders over objections 
of the parishioners.  In some cases older churches need repair, 
but a majority are stripping My churches of many holy objects 
and are leaving plain walls and chairs instead of pews.  I have 
warned My people to beware of this stripping of churches which 
is making way for New Age idols and statues.  When you see such 
New Age teachings and idol worship enter a church, it is time to 
leave such churches for the coming underground church.  In 
addition to burning churches, and fewer priests, you will have 
to endure this further division in My Church, but only for a 
short time before I will return and bring My victory over all 
evil.” 
 Jesus said: “My people, the violence of crime, wars, and 
abortions are all taking their toll on the fear and hopelessness 
that many people are enduring.  It is hard to have loving 
communities when there is too much hate and little love in your 
people all over the world.  Love starts with treating life as 
precious and avoiding all of this killing.  You see a high 
divorce rate and living together outside of marriage as a sign 
of the immorality in all nations.  If you cannot have peace and 
love in the family home, then how can you have love and peace in 
the world.  Your wars are just a reflection of the divisions in 
the home boiling over into national relationships that are 
falling apart.  Pray for peace first in your own homes, and for 
peace among all nations.” 
 Jesus said: “My people, you have seen a lot of deaths and 
injuries lately as people are being buried or trapped in various 
accidents and natural disasters.  Several mining incidents have 
questioned safety conditions in the mines.  Mud slides have 
questioned poor planning in removing trees or people living on 
flood plains.  Some events can be prevented, but some are not 



planned.  Pray for these affected families and help them with 
your donations if possible.” 
 Jesus said: “My people, as reports are coming out of the 
failure of your levels of government to help the hurricane 
victims, various people are trying to shift the blame for not 
having a plan.  Other victims are being forced out of their 
temporary shelters without any place to go.  Your country can 
spend billions of dollars on wars and health problems, but it is 
hard to pay for these people in your own country who have lost 
everything.  Again reach out to help them in donations and 
prayers.”  
 Jesus said: “My people, many of your good paying factory 
jobs and benefits are becoming a problem as jobs are shipped 
overseas or businesses are shutting down.  It is not surprising 
to see your average wages decrease when your people need low 
paying service jobs to replace their factory jobs.  Pray that 
your employers stop exporting your work just so the rich can 
gain more profits at the expense of your workers.”  
 
Friday, February 24, 2006:  
 Jesus said: “My people, today’s Gospel on marriage and 
divorce shows you how man’s idea of divorce for convenience has 
not changed over the years.  There is a pureness of love in a 
marriage as an institution and as a sacrament.  I reminded My 
people then and now that I made you male and female to become 
one flesh as a life long commitment to each other.  Many marry 
for physical love and when the attraction wanes, they want a 
different mate.  You are more than the animals with reason and a 
soul, so every vocation, that you take on, should have more 
meaning than just a casual relationship.  The home of a man and 
his wife is the proper environment for children in love and to 
bring them up.  There are a lot of responsibilities in providing 
for a family, but you can call on My help for any financial or 
physical problems.  There are many divorces in half of your 
marriages, but if you are united with Me in faith, you will have 
nothing to be concerned about.  This self-giving love, that you 
are willing to share your life with someone, means that you will 
be tested by many temptations.  It is a faith filled person who 
perseveres in a marriage for the sake of the other spouse and 
the children.  Children from divorced parents have to endure a 
stress filled life, and they are the victims in divorce.  Your 
society needs to treat life and marriage with sanctity in how 
precious they are.  When people live in fornication without the 
blessing of marriage, they are not only sinning, but they lack 
the commitment both to Me and their mate.  It is better to marry 
in the Church than to live a life of constant sin.  Any other 
kind of marriage beside a man and a woman is a further 



abomination in My sight.  I love everyone, but each of you 
decide your own way and one day you will have to make an 
accounting of your life at your judgment before Me.  Unless you 
abide by My laws against adultery, fornication, and homosexual 
sins, you cannot enter the Kingdom of heaven.  All sinners have 
to confess their sins and make a firm commitment to avoid this 
near occasion of sin.  You can choose the road to heaven or the 
road to hell by your actions.  Stay faithful to Me instead of 
satisfying your passions.” 
 Jesus said: “My people, a time of tribulation is coming 
when the Antichrist will declare himself, and evil people will 
take control of the world.  This will be a time of trial when I 
have warned My faithful to call on Me, and your guardian angels 
will lead you to the nearest refuge.  It will also be a time as 
in the vision when many demons will come out of the ground to 
harass those who are unprotected.  You will need all of your 
blessed sacramentals and holy water to protect you from the evil 
ones.  Trust in My help at that time to protect you just as I 
protected the Israelites from the Egyptian army.  No matter how 
strong the evil ones will be, I will keep you safe from the 
taunts of the demons, and I will provide for your needs.  Do not 
worry or have any fears of the evil ones because I will vanquish 
their power, and they will be chained in hell.  I am always in 
control of things, and I am allowing this brief reign of the 
Antichrist to test your faith.  You will be going through a 
living purgatory on earth, but your reward will be both in My 
Era of Peace and in heaven.” 
 
Saturday, February 25, 2006:  
 Jesus said: “My people, this vision of someone struggling 
up a mountain through the clouds to the top is like your 
struggle in life to come to heaven.  Unless you can overcome 
your sins and seek My forgiveness, it is hard to advance on your 
path to heaven.  Your desires for earthly things, that pass 
away, can hold you back in your climb for perfection.  Even in 
today’s Gospel I am asking you to have the faith of a little 
child to reach heaven.  You are approaching the Lenten Season 
and this time of extra fasting and prayer should be an 
opportunity for you to gain extra graces by denying yourself of 
some earthly pleasures.  By restricting the body, you can 
develop self-denial and come closer to Me doing good deeds and 
more Bible study.  It is living what I teach you in the 
Scriptures that will be more important than memorizing chapter 
and verse.  Reading My Gospels help keep your focus on climbing 
your own spiritual mountain to sainthood.”  
 
Sunday, February 26, 2006: 



 Jesus said: “My people, as you make your Lenten 
preparations, you are given your little mite boxes at church.  
Many people have plenty of money for their needs, but giving to 
charities on a regular basis is not every one’s desire.  During 
Lent you are encouraged to do more prayer and fasting, but also 
to think more of your almsgiving in helping people out of love 
and not just out of duty.  All that you do during Lent should be 
done out of your own choosing to please Me and serve Me in 
helping others.  Making a substantial gift to your favorite 
charity during the months of Lent could be one of your 
sacrifices instead of spending it on your own entertainment or 
more possessions that you do not need.  If money is something 
that influences you too much, then letting go for a few 
donations could show your real sense of charity.  The poor and 
hungry could use your help when you have more than enough 
surplus to share.” 
 Jesus said: “My people,  when you visit the sick, the 
elderly, or help someone, you are serving Me in them.  For every 
good deed that you do for someone, you are storing up treasure 
in heaven for your judgment.  The good that you do will balance 
off some of the punishment due for your sins.  Take every 
opportunity to gain these graces when you can and you will not 
only be on a path to heaven, but even to a higher place in 
heaven.  Many of the saints gave up all of their wealth and 
means for a living so they could live in full union with My Will 
in helping others.  Trust in Me that I will always lead you to 
good things, while the evil one tempts you to waste your time on 
things that will not help your soul.  The more you love people, 
the more willing you will be in helping them.” 
 
Monday, February 27, 2006:
 Jesus said: “My people, today’s Gospel speaks of the 
problems in desiring money, but there are even deeper problems 
associated with pride, time and controlling your own will.  Many 
people desire expensive possessions or the money that will buy 
them.  Once these possessions are acquired, they soon grown old 
and obsolete and the need is now for something new.  At times it 
is this desire for such temporary things that drives people’s 
actions, even changing their priorities in life of loving Me and 
loving others.  When you direct your life for your own selfish 
motives, then you are not choosing to follow My Will.  You 
should not let any earthly desire control your life so much at 
the expense of forgetting about serving Me and Me in others.  
This vision of going against the grain means that you should not 
let your will cause so much disruption with others when you 
cannot have  things go your own way.  Pride can get in your way 
of loving Me and loving others.  Your selfishness in sharing 



your time with others is similar to those who do not want to 
share their money with others.  You must be generous with your 
time and money, as love should govern your actions more than 
your pride.  Put your trust in Me and not in your money and 
possessions.  Do not worry if you will  have enough money for 
your needs because I will provide for your needs as I provide 
for the birds of the air.”  
 Jesus said: “My people, you have seen some substantial 
earthquakes in the last year, especially under water.  These 
waves of water remind you of the damaging tsunami that killed 
several hundred thousand people.  These waves are a sign that 
this could happen again and could even be triggered by your 
microwave devices.  These waves travel hundreds of miles per 
hour and they strike very suddenly, even as you have seen damage 
from volcanoes and mud slides.  Many preparations and warning 
systems have been put in place to warn you of an impending 
tsunami, but you will need to get to high ground quickly.  Pray 
that any more of these natural disasters will not be so deadly 
or damaging as your Hurricane Katrina.” 
 
Tuesday, February 28, 2006:
 Jesus said: “My people, today’s Gospel speaks about those 
who follow Me may have to suffer persecution.  There is also 
consolation for those who are downtrodden by others that the 
first will be last and the last will be first.  In today’s 
society there is no justice because those with money control the 
judges and sway the juries.  Even in your country if you speak 
out against war, abortions, or homosexuality, you will suffer 
persecution and even lose your jobs.  Powerful interests by 
lobbyists and the one world people are behind how your 
government is run and how they dictate to the people.  But it is 
your courts that are using liberal judges to strike down your 
laws banning abortions and pornography.  Many of your courts are 
legislating immorality against the will of the people.  It is 
for these condemning rulings that your country has suffered 
natural disasters and you will continue to suffer until you are 
brought to your knees.  You will not see justice until I return 
and cast all of these evil doers into hell, while My faithful 
will see My new heavens and new earth in My Era of Peace.  Do 
not worry about the dark days of this tribulation, but look 
forward to My victory when My faithful will be vindicated.” 
     Jesus said: “My people, your old churches are a lot more 
pleasing to Me than your new and remodeled churches that appear 
to have no life.  In older days the parishioners actually helped 
to build their local churches and the people were strong in 
their faith because of their love of the Sacred.  Today, you are 
concerned in getting awards for your builder than having a 



strong belief in your faith.  The more simple your faith as a 
little child, the more powerful your faith will be.  Many 
changes in destroying My altars have the people protesting these 
structures, and this has brought division in My Church.  I call 
My people not to give up their faith over these changes, but 
realize that it is another sign of My coming Remnant Church 
where eventually you will have to flee to My refuges.  Once you 
are there, you will be protected from all harm and I will feed 
you My holy Bread until I return.” 


